
WeBS Steering Group – 41st meeting 

JNCC, Peterborough
9th September 2010
Present

David Stroud, JNCC Chair (DS)

Andy Musgrove, BTO (AM)

Chas Holt, BTO (CH)

Richard Hearn, WWT (RH)

Simon Wotton, RSPB (SW)

Neil Calbrade, BTO (NC) – morning only

1. Introduction and adoption of the agenda

The agenda was adopted. DAS chaired and CAH took minutes.  

2. Minutes of 40th WeBS Steering Group meeting

The minutes from the 40th Steering Group meeting were not yet adopted - to be circulated for signing off at the same time as first circulation of these Minutes.
3. Progress on Action Points (APs).

The action points arising from the 40th and earlier meetings were considered. All were either complete or considered later in meeting. Others were as follows (numbering refers to list in BTO papers – any new actions arising in blue).

AP40.2.1
Change wording in WeBS/39/18 Minutes considering application of turnover to 
interpretation of WeBS data; from “fundamental” to “relevant”.

Action completed


AP40.3.1
All partners to continue to suggest additions to publications list for website as appropriate.

Action on-going
AP40.3.2
Hyperlink to publications to be provided wherever possible

Action on-going
AP40.3.3
Following completion of 2008/09 report, CH to work on “Methods paper” in collaboration 
with AM and GA et al.
Action on hold 
AP40.3.4:
WWT to provide link to ageing guide when complete.

Action not yet completed (not yet applicable)
AP40.3.5:
CH to circulate any new templates relating to tables and species pages in annual report to Partners as 
appropriate.

Action completed / on-going
AP40.3.6
GA to draft guidance notes with respect to interpretation of results from sector level analyses, 
which should be passed around Partners and other agencies for comment.

Action not yet completed
AP40.4.1
AM to circulate final text of WeBS agreement to Partners.

Action completed
AP40.4.2
BTO to circulate different costed options for use of data request surplus to Partners.

Action completed (see WEBS/41/16)
AP40.4.3
CH, AM & GA to liaise with DS, and Wetlands International regarding monitoring 
methods paper as appropriate.

Action on hold (see WEBS/41/16)
AP40.4.4
AM to plan timetable for NBN data provision. 

Action on-going
AP40.4.5.2:
Include progress and results of stratification work as an item for discussion at SG41 (GA). 

Action NOT completed due to limited progress.  A new BTO staff member (Viola Ross-Smith) will be in post very soon and will be working with GA on Stratification as a first priority. 

AP40.4.1:
HM to contact Bob Harris regarding potential amalgamation of North Cheshire, Mersey Estuary & Inland Merseyside – where LO vacancies exist or are likely to in the near future. 

Action completed. LO for Mersey Estuary changing.  HM is to ensure that new LO remains in contact with more experienced counters. North Cheshire is still vacant.

AP40.4.2:
Partners to think about key points arising from annual results with a view to subsequent press releases, and CH to draft a more defined and concise Executive Summary to the annual report can then be more effectively converted into a press release. 

Action completed.
AP40.5.7.1:
CH to ensure table of indices is on website.

AP40.5.7.2:
All species tables to be based on twelve months of data; July to June. Ringed Plover and Sanderling to no longer have separate passage and winter tables (BTO)

AP40.5.7.3:
Introduce separate accounts/tables for Taiga Bean Goose and Tundra Bean Goose (BTO)

AP40.5.7.4:
Introduce separate accounts/tables for Eider and Shetland Eider (the latter now shown from genetic studies to be faeroeensis) (BTO)

AP40.5.7.5:   
Consider the inclusion of accounts for other distinct sub-populations (e.g. tundrae Ringed Plover) -- after potential generation of indices for different seasons.

AP40.5.7.6:
Save space on listing of rarities where possible.

AP40.5.7.7:
CH to ensure format is consistent.

All actions completed (apart from AP40.5.7.5).
AP40.5.7.8:
WWT (RH, CM) to send draft paper of work on greylag goose populations to AJM to correspond over (with a view to simultaneous population estimates paper)

Conference proceedings seen, but Action with respect to draft paper not yet complete.
AP40.5.7.9:
Introduce a single account/table for British-breeding Greylag Goose in 2009/10 report (BTO).

Action not yet applicable

AP40.5.10.1:
NC to provide a review of WeBS Low Tide Counts for next meeting - to include a summary of LTC coverage, data availability and recommendations further to the previous ten-year review.

AP40.5.10.2:
LTC strategy to be a point of discussion at SG41.

Actions completed.
DS stated that there is approximately five years of low tide for Loch Indaal, Islay (1980s?); the dates of which are currently assigned to core counts and need to be re-assigned as LTCs. 

AP40.5.10.3:
DS to let CH know which core count dates were carried out as LTCs at Loch Indaal.

Action not yet completed

AP40.5.12.1: BTO to put out a request for volunteers to assist in inputting historical data, ideally (and hopefully attractively) from sites which they currently count. A request will appear in the next WeBS News.

Actions completed.
Population Estimates paper:
AP40.5.14.1. Use the most recent data if it exists, especially if a species is in decline - then consider using the last year. 

AP40.5.14.2. Consider testing a two-step imputing approach, by degrading a good dataset 

AP40.5.14.3. Consider using Stuart Newson’s (BTO) BBS-estimates for resident species as a check of sense of estimates. 

AP40.5.14.4. Retain scarce species, i.e. retain <100 birds. 

AP40.5.14.5. Make further use of Norfolk Bird Atlas scaling factors (check with John Marchant and Moss Taylor). 

AP40.5.14.6. Look for other local atlases - e.g. Wilts, Cheshire, Grampian? Breeding estimates may be useful for resident species. 

AP40.5.14.7 End paper with list of recommendations (e.g. do a Mandarin survey/analysis/compilation). 

AP40.5.14.8. Give further consideration to the inclusion of additional species. It is important to use strict criteria, e.g. all Category A/C but not rarities such as Great White Egret, Cattle Egret, Snow Goose, Ring-neck Duck and scarce gulls.

AP40.5.14.9. Consider the inclusion of figures relating to passage wader numbers; consistency with the past is important. 

AP40.5.14.10. Liaise with Roger Riddington regarding timing of publication of paper in British Birds.
All actions on-going
AP40.5.15.1:
Teresa Frost to be invited to BTO to meet GA and Ali Johnston to discuss issues and recommendations emanating from her results, and to discuss when/where/if she intends to publish results. 

Action completed
AP40.5.15.2: Summary of future discussion with Teresa Frost to be a discussion point at SG41
Action completed (see WEBS/41/16)
4. Work programme for 2010/11 and issues arising

WEBS/41/4/1

Progress on key tasks

WEBS/41/4/2

Summary of progress: February 2010 to September 2010

WEBS/41/4/3

Summary of progress on action points

WEBS/41/4/4

Counter network/publicity (including point for discussion)

WEBS/41/4/5

WeBS Online developments

WEBS/41/4/6

WeBS annual report

WEBS/41/4/7

WeBS Alerts

WEBS/41/4/8

Statistics & Registration Service Act 2007

WEBS/41/4/9

Newsletter

WEBS/41/4/10

Low Tide Counts Scheme

WEBS/41/4/11

WeBS Data Requests (including point for discussion).

WEBS/41/4/12

Data exchange between Partner organisations

WEBS/41/4/13

Inputting historical WeBS data

WEBS/41/4/14

Waterbird Population Estimates

WEBS/41/4/15

WeBS modelling & generation of indices: recommendations from T.Frost meeting
WEBS/41/4/16

WeBS Development programme: use of Data Request surplus

WEBS/41/4/17

Recent publications

Items on BTO papers were discussed as necessary.

WeBS/41/3 WeBS Progress
CAH & AJM reported
‘Waterbirds in the UK 2008/09’ was published in August 2010 and was available for collection by WeBS counters at Rutland Bird Fair. The six months since SC40 saw progress on the WeBS development programme, counter network operations, data requests and WeBS Online. The WeBS Alerts report has been part uploaded to the website, and draft population estimates have been prepared with a paper at draft stage. Teresa Frost visited BTO in August to discuss outputs from her PhD on modelling and analysis of WeBS data.

WeBS/41/4 Counter network / publicity


A WeBS training course is scheduled for November 2010, aimed at beginner surveyors. This will be based at BTO Thetford and hosted by CH/NC.

There are still several vacancies but also several new Local Organisers. All new LOs are kept under review. In Britain, current LO vacancies exist in: Alderney, Angus, Berkshire, Burry Inlet (North), Cheshire (North), Clwyd (Inland), Durham, East Lancashire & Fylde, Essex (other sites), Harris/Lewis, Huddersfield/Halifax, Isle of Cumbrae, Kinross, North Lincolnshire (inland), Perth & Kinross, South Yorkshire, Sutherland, Warwickshire, West Inverness/Wester Ross and West Midlands.  In Northern Ireland, vacancies exist in Cos. Antrim, Armagh, Down, Londonderry & Tyrone, Carlingford Lough, and Loughs Neagh & Beg (although the latter is organised unofficially by NIEA). 
Following the retirement of Graham Thomason (and associated team of counters), the organisation of Mersey Estuary is to be taken over by Steve Birch (who is also LO for Inland Merseyside). All agreed that this transition needed to be kept under close review.
AP41/4/1:
Because Mersey Estuary is such a key site, HM to keep in regular contact with Steve Birch (Mersey Estuary) to monitor progress. HM
AP41/4/2:
A representative from WeBS Office to meet with Mersey Estuary LO; either CH or NC (the latter potentially in conjunction with a training event at Martin Mere in November 2010, to which organiser could be invited). CH/NC
Various articles, talks and promotional activities have taken place since SC40, and the 5th meeting of WeBS LOAC took place in July 2010. It was agreed by all that the value of the LOAC to WeBS, particularly within the context of the current economic climate, would be kept under review. Its worth will be partly assessed through the volunteer survey (see below).
AP41/4/3:
The value of LOAC to WeBS will be kept under review – initially within AP41.4.5 below. All
A “WeBS volunteer satisfaction survey” has been drafted with the objective of gauging LO (and WeBS office) performance. Comments from Partners and LOs have been received by NC. DS affirmed that the results from this should be used as an educational tool. An outline for the timing was agreed.
AP41/4/4:
NC to send survey to volunteers (with name as an optional field) at start of October. Recipients are to have one month to respond and to be sent a reminder one week beforehand. 

AP41/4/5:
A report on the results to be presented at SC42. BTO
AM reported two specific issues: (a) the resignation of Ron Youngman as LO for Perth & Kinross, following receipt of what he perceived to be an inappropriate request from BTO Admin Dept, and (b) the validity of historical counts from Wraysbury GPs and surrounding sites - which may have ramifications for in particular the current Smew SPA review, as well as any assessments of Mandarin Ducks etc. It was suggested that Bryan Briggs, who studied waterfowl at the site for his PhD, may have some useful historical data.
AP41/4/6:
Any old data from other counters, e.g. Bryan Briggs, to be sourced by AM/CH if possible. 

AP41/4/7:
SW to notify relevant RSPB staff of this issue with respect to any potential future reserve acquisition, as deemed appropriate.


WeBS/41/5  WeBS Online developments 

WeBS Online continues to operate smoothly and 1,356 counters were registered as of 1 September 2010. Improvements continue to be identified and timetabled. All agreed on the need to keep promoting online input.

WeBS/41/6 Annual report; format & content
WITUK 2008/09 was published in August 2010 and was available for collection by WeBS counters at Rutland Bird Fair. WITUK publication is therefore back on schedule; congratulations were passed to all involved. As discussed at SC 39-40, modifications to WITUK 2008/09 included:

· Retention of the key element of methods but transfer of a significant amount of text to website.

· Reduction of space allocated to rare and scarce species through use of slightly different layout.
· Inclusion of accounts for Shetland Eider and both Tundra & Taiga Bean Goose.
Discussion on further improvements for WITUK0910 led to two for likely implementation:

AP41/6/1:
Introduction of a header block for each species listing the different sub-populations with their respective international thresholds, where applicable.  CH
AP41/6/2:
Introduction of indices for gulls. Significant caveats are associated with these, and GA to discuss with Ali Johnston regarding statistical techniques to assess level of accuracy. This issue will probably be tabled for further discussion at SC42, before finalising WITUK0910.
DS reaffirmed the overall requirement to shrink the size of WITUK as much as possible in future years, and hence speed up the transition of sections to the website – with explicit pointers from the report to the website. All agreed that a move to a BBS style report was probably the most efficient way to save money. DS suggested a Gant chart showing the processes, constraints and limitations involved in WeBS reporting, from start to finish, would be useful and should be prepared for SC42. This might help to identify any bottle-necks and hence opportunities for speeding up reporting further; the general desire from government is to get results published as early as possible. AM reaffirmed to best way of doing this was ensuring maximum possible use of WeBS Online. RH, CH and AM both stated concerns that counter feedback would potentially suffer from cutting back on text in WITUK.
AP41/6/3:
CH to produce Gant chart of WeBS reporting (from data receipt to WITUK publication) for SC42. 

AP41/6/4:
General strategy of reducing size of report, moving content to website, and promotion of WeBS Online to continue. BTO
WeBS/41/7 WeBS Alerts

Data extraction and processing for the latest WeBS Alerts report is complete and the report is being uploaded in instalments. However there have been delays in finishing this process off due to pressure on GA’s time. 
WeBS/41/8 Statistics & Registration Service Act 2007
An overview and guidance of Statistics & Registration Service Act 2007 was included for background information. This has implications for the release of WITUK, but all agreed that the process with respect to release of WITUK0809 in August 2010 had gone smoothly.
WeBS/41/9 Newsletter

WeBS News 26 was produced in April 2010 and WeBS News 27 will be in spring 2011. Deadline for articles is the end of February 2011; contributions to be e-mailed to Neil Calbrade. No issues raised.
WeBS/41/10 WeBS Low Tide Counts 

In 2009/10, counts were undertaken at: Adur, Burry Inlet, Carmarthen Bay, Langstone Harbour, Ribble (very partial), Strangford Lough, Stour, Orwell, Breydon Water, Medina, Belfast Lough, Portland Harbour, NW Solent (partial; split between winters), Forth (partial), Killough Hbr. Plus: Kingsbridge and Poole Hbr (Core data).

In 2010/11, counts are planned for: Adur, Hayle, Alde, Loch Indaal, Crouch-Roach, Traeth Lafan, Solway, Humber (RSPB/NE), Burry Inlet, Carmarthen Bay, Breydon, Water, Langstone Hbr (partial), Strangford Lough, Stour, Orwell, Belfast Lough, Killough Hbr, possibly Thames (by boat). Plus: Kingsbridge and Poole Hbr (Core data).

NC presented a review of coverage, progress and future recommendations of the Low Tide Counts Scheme. Principal identified gaps include Southampton Water, Blyth (Suffolk), Pagham Harbour and Wear; all of which are overdue for counting. The suggestion was raised that perhaps it was difficult to achieve coverage of Dibden Bay / Southampton Water because counters were waiting for the opportunity to be renumerated – as was the case previously.  
In light of 20% of data requests being for LTC data, AM suggested Environment Agency could be considered as a potential source of part funding for LTC Scheme if necessary; seawall improvements make particular use of LTC data.
Consideration was given to the potential for a repeat of the previous Estuarine Waterbirds at Low Tide (Musgrove et al. 2003). The most pragmatic option would be to upload all LTC maps to website and have the Low Tide Counts Scheme as a discrete, better defined section on the web. Individual species pages would be an attractive, worthy addition – and would represent a good use of LTC data request money. RH raised the question as to whether making this data available on the website might affect data requests, but all agreed this was unlikely to be an issue.

AP41/101:
Low Tide Counts section to be enhanced on new website, including individual species pages showing distribution across different sites. NC
DS suggested the possibility of a short note on low tide densities across a set of sites, perhaps across a latitude/longitude gradient, using average densities across say five-year periods. This may indicate range shifts or changes in habitat use associated with climate change etc. 

AP41/10/2:
The possibility of a short note using low tide densities to be explored further as time allows. CH, NC
A series of recommendations relating to potential improvements to the LTC scheme were explored (building on those listed by Musgrove et al. (2003)).
· Counting on saltmarshes
· Encourage counting of gulls

· Effects of timing of counts – days and time of day:  All agreed this was was highly relevant to more detailed studies and it was suggested that it could potentially form the basis for an MSc project, with counts carried out across a 7-day cycle.

· Time of year; passage:  Currently LT counts are carried out November to February, but, as above, more detailed studies would be beneficial. All agreed that the Humber, which is being counted for 12 months from April 2011, will be a good test example.

· Spatial analyses

· Distribution comparisons between years as predictors

· Through-the-tide counts

· Colour ring schemes:  All agreed that improved information on how individual birds use specific sites through the tidal cycle would be good. Some turnover work is being carried out.
· Large “mega sites”:  The possible use of new technologies in years was to come was discussed. DS suggested that infra red imaging had already been used in some studies.

In addition, DS raised the generic issue of sites where LTC are higher/more representative than Core counts. AM questioned whether LT counts show birds moving with the tide are a better representation of what is at a given site. DS suggested this required a site by site appraisal – at sites where LTC are routinely higher than Core, then such sites could be weighted accordingly and the regularity of LTC could be increased.
AP41/10/3:
A short paper on when LTC have trumped Core counts to be prepared for SC42. CH, NC
WeBS/41/11 WeBS Data Requests 

WeBS Data Request Summary for Financial Year 2009/10
In summary, requests received between 1st April 2009 and 31st March 2010 rose just slightly; 261 requests vs 250 for 2008-09. The amount of staff time employed in servicing the requests correspondingly rose slightly, to 83 days vs 78 days 2008-09.

The surplus accrued from data requests had already been discussed in the context of the new WeBS agreement. In summary, some of the the funds will contribute to future development of the scheme; discussed in WeBS/41/16. 
Two specific issues were discussed:
1. Currently a data request for work funded (or part-funded) by a WeBS Partner is provided free of charge, but should this also be the case where Partner representation is just one of a group of several organisations with non-financial input. This was the case with a recent data request from Humber Estuary Management Scheme (of which Natural England is one of 30 organisations on the project’s Steering Group). In that instance, the data was provided free of charge. Should similar data requests be charged for in the future?

It was agreed that, as quoted in the Partnership agreement, if the work is being carried out is non profit-making or non-commerical (such as conservation management) then the data can be provided free of charge. 

2. Blanket data access to MOD, for use with respect to e.g. dock developments, coastal firing ranges, bird strike risk, etc. It was agreed that any further use needs to be documented in an annual review listing by whom within MOD WeBS data has been used and for what purpose. 

AP41/11/1:
AM to sort out contract with MOD regarding access to and use of WeBS data.
DS reiterated the need for data requests not to be seen as a profit generating venture. It was agreed that the part of the reserve fund from data request surplus should be used as a buffer for core running of the scheme e.g. three months operational costs. All agreed that the remainder should be used through the “shopping list” of WeBS development areas. See WeBS/41/16.
WeBS/41/12 Data exchange between partner organisations

The timing of data supply and exchange between Partners ahead of WITUK production was briefly reviewed, and all agreed with the current situation. This may be revisited at SC42 in conjunction with the Gant chart of the processing/reporting schedule.
WeBS/41/13 Inputting historical data
The mobilisation of historical data is a priority. All the old BoEE cards have now been input; the next step is to load these into the WeBS database. Large numbers of old forms and ledger books have been received from WWT; a shadow database within WeBS Online will allow data input by volunteers – several offers of help have been received.

AP41/13/1: Continue with rationalisation of sites as per BoEE cards, and push forward with whole mobilisation of historical dataset. CH et al
WeBS/41/14 Waterbird population estimates
The paper for British Birds is now approaching draft stage (AM).

WeBS/41/15 WeBS modelling and generation of indices 

Teresa Frost attended a meeting at BTO on 6th August 2010 to talk through the fine detail of her PhD work. Graham Austin, Alison Johnston (BTO statistician), AM and CH attended. RH and representatives from SOVON (The Netherlands) were also invited but were unable to attend. The discussions enabled us to assess whether changes should be made to analytical procedures, and the practicalities of making such changes. The recommendations resulting from the meeting were outlined. These include to invite Teresa to repeat her analyses for waders and other remaining species; all agreed she should be contracted to do this (with possibility of additional time to help write up as a paper) and also invited to SC42 to discuss her work. 
AP41/15/1:
Teresa Frost to be offered a short, part-time contract with BTO; and invited to SC42. AM
More generally, it was agreed that there was a need for simple explanation of what WeBS indices show.

AP41/15/2:
Inclusion of a page on new website describing and showing what index graphs mean; an “idiots guide to WeBS indices”. CH
WeBS/41/16 WeBS development programme

The proposed uses of the existing data request surplus were agreed by all. In 2010/11, these relate to a contract for Teresa Frost and staff time to improve database functionality. The latter will lead to improved speed of reporting.
DS suggested that old reports should be put online. All agreed this would be a good idea.

AP41/16/1:
Old reports to be scanned and uploaded to the web; integrated into the menu of the new website. CH
RH re-emphasised that better, more representative, data is needed for a suite of species not well sampled by WeBS. Traditionally, these have been covered through other surveys such as NEWS, WinGS. Perhaps part of the WeBS surplus should be used to contribute to these surveys – as funding for them may be limited in years ahead. All agreed this was a pragmatic approach. Furthermore, contributions could potentially be made to a fund for special trips within NEWS, e.g. Wester Ross, or for professional Low Tide Counts of The Wash. 
AP41/16/2:
AM to speak to Nigel Clark regarding a buffer for fixed running costs of WeBS
WeBS/41/16 WeBS recent publications

The publications list has recently been updated, but requires better links which will come with the new website. 

AP41/17/1:
Send publications link to DS. CH
5. Any Other Business 


RH reiterated that following their work on greylags, it is important that ‘re-established greylags’ are not described as non-natives – as occurred in the WITUK 0809 press release. All agreed. 

A WWT paper on the greylag situation will be in British Birds, before which DS expressed a need for him to circulate a briefing note to his colleagues. 
6. Dates of next meeting

WeBS 42nd SG:  26 January 2010; RSPB, The Lodge.  Confirmed (SW).
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